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review update of performance of social care services to children and families 

ACTION RECOMMENDED

I. To consider and comment on the performance of the Council’s services to children and families. 

II. To agree the proposed actions for continued improvement of the service.

III. To agree to a further progress report in December 2004. 

briEf summary of report

1. This report sets out what has been achieved and what still remains to be done to secure the best possible standards of social care services to children and families in Suffolk. 

reason for recommendation

2. In line with the recommendation of the Inquiry into the death of Victoria Climbie, conducted by Lord Laming, this Committee has requested regular progress reports on social care services to children and families.   

Alternative Options

3. The Committee could request more frequent reports and/or amend the proposed actions.

AIMS AND OBJECTIVES

4. Following the publication of the inquiry into the death of Victoria Climbie the Government placed a responsibility on chief officers and executive councillors to receive regular reports on the Council’s services to children and families. It was agreed by Committee that this would take place on a six monthly basis. The last report was received in September 2003. (paper E03/102)

5. Since September 2003 the momentum for change and improvement has been maintained building on the improvements noted by the Social Services Inspectorate (SSI) in their follow up inspection of services to children and families in July 2003.This report provides further evidence to show that performance and outcomes for children and families continue to improve.

6. The actions required to implement the recommendations of the SSI inspections and the requirements of the Victoria Climbie Inquiry are set out in the Social Care Services Children and Families Delivery Action Plan. The Delivery Action Plan, originally produced in response to the SSI Inspection in November 2002, is regularly updated to take account of progress and to keep actions focused on achieving the best possible outcomes in the shortest possible time.

7. Currently Suffolk is rated as a one star authority which means it is judged to be serving some children and families well with promising prospects for improvement. The objectives in the Delivery Action Plan are aimed at ensuring we serve all children and families well.  The latest Delivery Action Plan (January 2004) is set out in appendix I.
Management Capacity within Children and Family Services 

8. Although progress has been strong, further work is needed to ensure our services meet consistently high standards across the whole of Suffolk. Our analysis is that whereas a year ago, the building blocks for service improvement had been put in place, there is now clear evidence of that strategy delivering the intended changes and improvements. The proposal in this report is to continue with existing strategies. 

9. The Modernisation programme for social care recognises the importance of having locally provided and managed services which are supported by a small strategic core of staff at the centre. Building on this model Social Care services for children and families have taken decisive steps to make sure that services are responsive and flexible, focused on the needs of service users and able to meet the expectations of the imminent Children Bill. Already there are clear signs that the actions being taken to further strengthen management and front line resources through the re-investment of savings made by the Expenditure Approval Team is achieving the desired results. The response of teams to the opportunities resulting from a local focus is very encouraging with plenty of examples of initiatives and innovations that are making a real positive difference on the ground. 

10. The extent of the activity in teams is a clear indication of the level of energy and positive engagement despite the very real pressure they are experiencing particularly in Lowestoft and Ipswich.

i) Closer working links have been made with the Local Education Authority and local schools in Lowestoft. This is resulting in better co-ordination and planning for children looked after. Regular multi agency forums have been established to take forward joint initiatives.

ii) Family support services are being developed across the North of the county in partnership with the Family Welfare Association.  

iii) In Saxmundham a “One Stop Shop” is planned that will take in early years provision and provide a base for the rural children’s centre in Suffolk.  Family support services and health visiting services together with the outreached East Suffolk Child Development Centre service will also be co-located at the centre.   

iv) In the West of the county all schools have been engaged to explore closer working with the aim of developing integrated services through selected school pyramids spreading to all pyramids in the west by mid 2005.

v) Multi agency initiatives are being linked in Mildenhall and family support services are being developed in Sudbury and Great Cornard. These initiatives are designed to increase support to children and families and to increase improvements in educational attainment, increase likelihood of maximising potential and reduce the need for statutory interventions, e.g. Care Orders.     

11. These changes have been made possible through developing a new structure that concentrates on providing the resources and the capacity to deliver them within localities for children and family services.  Along with the Assistant Director (Children and Families) and the three Locality Managers, the Head of Safeguarding and Quality Assurance and Head of Commissioning for Children’s Services form a focused management team.  The management team is open to representation from partner agencies who have a standing invitation.

12. By re-investing savings, three additional Assistant Locality Manager posts have been created.  This will provide a much stronger local focus to carry on the improvements and support local initiatives.  This increase in management will also provide the level of scrutiny and oversight needed to consolidate improvements.  The much stronger local focus will make service development in collaboration with other agencies as set out in the new Children’s Bill easier to achieve.

13. With the drive to maintain progress and improve the quality and consistency of services it is crucial that this can be evidenced. New consistent arrangements have been introduced for monthly auditing of the work of social work teams. This is a systematic evaluation of the quality of practice from the point of referral through to assessment and the effectiveness and outcomes of child protection, family support and looked after children plans. Co-ordinated by the Head of Safeguarding and Quality Assurance, audit teams have been established in each of the three localities.  

14. Each locality will have a Professional Advisor to support teams and develop best practice. The post of professional advisor is a new role that is being developed using existing Policy and Review Managers and Staff Development and Training Officers.  This will provide front line practitioners and team managers with essential support in order to make sure that the latest research, guidance and good practice from other areas is introduced into Suffolk and the learning from audits can be implemented to continually improve outcomes.  They will highlight good practice and initiate urgent action to address poor practice or problem areas of performance where this is identified.

15. Regular reports are now being co-ordinated across the county.  These together with the established management information reports give a comprehensive picture of social care services for children and families.  This evidence based data will in future form the basis for the regular reports to this Committee and to the Caring and Protecting Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

16. Already evidence is being gathered that is showing how the quality of social work is being improved.  File audits are confirming that the quality of planning in respect of Looked after Children is of a high standards and is much more consistent.  Plans are now more focused on the needs of the child, case summaries and care plans are up to date and management decisions are recorded and signed off in the majority of cases.

17. Although there is some variation across the county with teams under greatest pressure showing less improvement, the trend in quality and consistency is very much upwards.  

18. Of particular significance is the feedback from other agencies and users of the service.  There has been a reduction in the number of complaints received from agencies and service users and an increase in positive feedback received from the police, health and schools.  The experience of working locally with voluntary organisations to develop more preventative services has greatly improved communication and understanding.  There is still room for improvement with regard to communications particularly in feeding back to those who make referrals, but much has been done to improve relationships and most organisations consider that relationships have improved and they are well served.

19. These improvements were also confirmed in the recent Fostering Service Inspection.  The Fostering Service is now inspected on an annual basis by the National Care Standards Commission (to be replaced by Commission for Social Care Inspection (CSCI) in April 2004).  The inspection for 2003 took place between 6 and 11 January 2004.  The summary findings states:

i) The fostering service was inspected against 32 National Minimum Standards.  The service is commended for achieving full compliance with 28 of these.  The remaining 4 have minor deficits primarily where evidence is needed to confirm existing practice.

ii) It was very positive that the requirements, and recommendations made following the inspection of the local fostering service have been addressed, and the Action Plan for addressing these matters had been delivered within the timescales.

Inspectors also observed from feedback to their questionnaires to foster carers, children and their families that generally many positive comments were received from the three groups about the service they received.

20. In order to check out whether the management actions and proposals were adequate a specialist child care consultancy was commissioned to assess our progress and make recommendations.  They visited teams in Ipswich and Lowestoft and interviewed key staff.  They have concluded that good progress is being made with robust systems in place and a clear understanding of what actions are needed.  In addition to this consultancy a professional social work advisor has been engaged to work intensively with some social work teams to give support and advise on best practice approaches in care planning, assessments and child protection.  This is of benefit to hard pressed teams and provides valuable feedback.

Social Work Capacity        

21. The drive to improve performance has required further investment in social worker posts.  This was recognised in the Priority Delivery Statement (PDS) process for 2004/5 with £0.407m being agreed for the establishment of 9 new social work posts. This is in addition to the 4 posts created through savings during 2003/4. There is considerable pressure in some teams with increased workloads as referrals continue to grow and the additional posts will help in making caseloads more manageable and so maintain standards in relation to case allocation, undertaking assessments, reviews and carrying out plans within required timescales. It will also enhance our ability to undertake joint work with schools, health and other agencies at a local level in line with the expectations of the Children Bill. 

22. There are considerable pressures in the region with some authorities recording vacancy rates as high as 60% in some teams.  In Suffolk we have succeeded in reducing vacancy rates from a high of 20% in 2002 to 14.4% currently.  This has been achieved through an imaginative range of initiatives including recruitment from overseas, and ‘growing our own’ through sponsorship schemes involving Suffolk College and the University of East Anglia.  The teams under the greatest pressure are in Lowestoft and Ipswich where the majority of the referrals are received.  Recruitment and retention of staff is a key risk factor and it is vital that Suffolk maintains a competitive and innovative approach.  It is positive that recent advertising has resulted in a high proportion of external enquiries from people who are attracted by the positive improvements and investments in the service.

Key Areas of Performance
23. Despite the considerable pressures in relation to workloads and referrals there is a very positive sense of engagement within the service.  This is illustrated by the way in which the opportunity to take part in the team accreditation pilot scheme was welcomed by children and families teams.  Two of the five successful initial teams were from children and families and with the scheme now being made available for all social care services teams children and families is very well represented.

24. Despite the increasing volume of work improved performance has been maintained in relation to initial and core assessments, and looked after children and child protection reviews. During the year ending 30 December 2003 there were 6681 referrals regarding children in need resulting in 4251 initial assessments. There were 4000 active cases held by social workers at 30 December 2003.  The latest performance for completion of initial assessments within 7 working days is 71% with a target of 85% by the end of March 2004. We have exceeded the average target set by our family of authorities, which is 70% and set an ambitious target to stretch the performance of teams. The latest result for the completion of core assessments for complex cases is 56% with a target of 70% by March 2004. It is unlikely that this will be achieved but the stretch target is driving us towards completion during 2004/2005. The core assessment format has been streamlined in order to simplify the task for social workers and drive up performance.   

25. The efforts to reduce the number of children looked after has resulted in a drop from 740 children in December 2002 to 677 in January 2004. Initiatives such as the Family and Friends policy and the use of Family Group Conferences has helped to drive down numbers but the increasing pressures being experienced by all local authorities has slowed this downward trend.  A revised target of 640 Looked After Children by December 2004 is now seen as more realistic given the trends towards increasing numbers in the region.  With the increase in social worker posts there will be a renewed effort to revoke care orders of children who have returned to the care of their birth families where appropriate. More family support programmes will also be developed in partnership with health, education and voluntary agencies and co-ordinated through localities.  

26. Improving life chances of children looked after is a key area where renewed effort is impacting on performance. The outcomes for children under twelve are generally good.  There has been an increase in the number of children placed for adoption this year and the stability of placements is gradually improving.  To date this year there have been 44 children placed for adoption, which is a significant increase on the total of 33 for all of last year. Of concern over the past three months is the increase in the number of babies being born who are likely to require an alternative permanent placement.  A total of fifteen babies have been identified since November where adoption is likely to be in the child’s best interest.  This will place considerable additional pressure on care management teams.  

27. The Family and Friends Policy is now making a positive contribution with over thirty children having been placed with family and friends who would otherwise have been in foster care in the last six months.  There is more instability in the placement of adolescents and a review of services for adolescents is underway.  This will result in a substantial re-investment of resources in a range of accommodation options following the closure of Belstead Road.

28. We have achieved our interim PSA target for the number of children looked after with at least 5 GCSE’s at grade A to C. We are predicting a strong likelihood of succeeding in meeting the PSA stretch targets for 5 GCSE’s A-C and the percentage of children leaving care with at least 1 GCSE A-G. However the number of children who are of statutory school age and have been looked after for 12 months who miss 25 days of school per year is currently 15%.  This measure remains high and despite concerted efforts with Education it is most unlikely that the PSA stretched target of 7% will be reached. Health outcomes for looked after children are good with Suffolk recording the highest rating for health and dental checks of comparator authorities.  Investment in this important area by the Primary Care Trusts has provided a dedicated paediatric and nursing team for the county for looked after children.  The Team is now fully operational and will be responsible for routine medicals and ensuring all the statutory health checks are completed. The Child and Adolescent Mental Health Grant has also been used to extend the range of mental health support services available to children looked after. This provides a consultation, training and support service to foster carers and residential units.

29. Following the closure of Belstead Road Children’s Home a programme to extend the choice of placements for adolescents using contract and salaried carers was implemented.  The programme includes proposals to refocus residential services in Ipswich. This will mean developing a residential assessment unit and a centre for supporting children in the community through contract and salaried carers. Social Care has been awarded a grant of £180,000 by the Training Organisation for Personal Social Services (TOPSS) for a pilot project involving the creation of a new role of salaried carer which is part of the national workforce reform initiative. The plan is for the support centre to have a multi agency focus and provide intensive support to young people in placement with carers.

30. The number of children on the child protection register has reduced form a high of 450 at 31 March 2002 to 310 at 31 January 2004.  This is due to robust management and planning that has ensured the child protection register only includes those most at risk who are living with parents or carers in the community.  During the year ending 30 December 2003, 375 children were registered and 498 were deregistered as their circumstances had improved. This means that 873 children, considered to be at risk of significant harm, were the subject of child protection plans during the year.  

31. The implementation of child protection plans was not considered to be sufficiently robust by the SSI during their re-inspection last year. Revised monitoring arrangements have been put in place so that social care managers and child protection managers can track progress made in achieving the outcomes and actions agreed by all agencies at the child protection conference.  Child protection managers are auditing all conferences and producing quarterly reports on the effectiveness of protection plans and compliance issues.  Comprehensive information is being collected and will be included in future reports. A full review of the Area Child Protection Committee will be undertaken over the next six months so that the expected changes included in the Children Bill can be fully implemented. 

32. Despite the pressure of work in some teams a high allocation rate above the national average has been maintained with 100% of children on the child protection register and 99% of looked after children having an allocated social worker.  As noted, reviews of looked after children and children on the child protection register have also been maintained at 100%.  The efforts to maintain this high level of performance brings added pressure with the caseloads of social workers being higher than the national average.  This could clearly have an impact on outcomes for looked after children if not addressed.  A pilot scheme for monitoring and managing caseloads has been in operation across the county since January 2004.  The findings of this pilot are due in April 2004.  The increase in social worker posts and other measures being considered will ensure we maintain standards and further improve outcomes.

33. It is well understood that it is essential to put in place preventative services to maximise opportunities for children and families to make progress and avoid the need for statutory interventions.  The expectations of the Green Paper “Every Child matters” now confirmed in the Children Bill and the plans for Extended Schools and Children’s Centres provide a once in a generation chance to really make a difference.  Work on the implementation of the Children’s Bill is being led by the Chief Executive.

34. Proposals have been drawn up in partnership with statutory and voluntary organisations and service users to provide services to children with additional needs in a Trust model.  The model based on school pyramids with social care staff being based initially at Belstead School will be considered by the Children and Young People’s Strategic Partnership Board on 15 March 2004.  This provides an opportunity to fully test the model of partnership working.

35. Training is being focused on improving interagency working at a local level and completion of assessments of children in need and child protection plans. Experienced social workers are undertaking the post qualifying Child Care Award through the University of East Anglia and Anglia Polytechnic University. A training needs analysis is being undertaken for all teams as part of the workforce planning process and the newly developed professional advisor posts will provide valuable practical support and information to teams, bringing ideas and best practice examples to assist social workers and managers get the best outcomes for children and families.

36. The Expenditure Approval Team has been very effective in bringing budgets under control.  The work needed to review all expenditure and analyse care plans and requests for care packages was completed and teams now have control of budgets again with clearer criteria in place for approving expenditure.  

37. The experience of the Expenditure Approval Team provided strong evidence that when support services are closely linked to operational delivery of children’s services they can work with greater effect.  From April 2004 it is planned to integrate support services as a one year pilot.  This will enable children’s services to maintain the positive momentum and sustain improvement during a period of considerable change as laid out in the modernisation agenda.

38. The integration of Business Support Staff into the new locality structure for children’s services will assist managers with monitoring expenditure and help the overall functioning of teams. Following the success of the Expenditure Approval Team a new role of Head of Commissioning will strengthen our focus on making the best use of our resources in partnership with other agencies. Children’s Purchasing Officers will form part of the new commissioning team and ensure our purchasing arrangements and service level agreements deliver best value.  Close alignment of resources in the Performance Improvement Team will provide “real time” feedback on performance and alongside the established audit and scrutiny processes allow the professional advisors to support front line staff and sustain service quality.

39. These actions are very much welcomed by social workers and managers who see the moves as being responsive to their pleas for dedicated support so they can be freed up to get on with providing services. A pilot scheme of dedicated business support staff proved successful and a business case has been made to increase the level of business support to input minimum data in order to free up more social work time.   Closer scrutiny has helped highlight those areas that require help because of the pressures they are experiencing. With the additional resources and dedicated support services, we are confident that pressures will be successfully addressed.

40. In a recent review of the Leaving Care Service it was pleasing to note that we are in touch with more of our 19 year old care leavers than before and they are accessing education, training and employment.  This is an improvement but we still need to do better for this vulnerable group.  A full review of this service has been undertaken by the Expenditure Approval Team and as a result new service level agreements are in place which set improvement targets for the services.  This work will be overseen by the Head of Commissioning.

Children’s Futures
41. The County Council is working with partner organisations and schools to take forward the children’s futures agenda.  A management steering group has been established chaired by this Council’s Chief Executive, to oversee the work and report to the Children and Young People’s Strategic Partnership Board.  The strengthening of locality arrangements in social care will positively assist the planned closer integration of staff in education, schools, health, Connexions and the voluntary sector.  There is no shortage of ideas.  While recognising the complexities, all staff believe that this approach will lead to better outcomes.

42. We are working with key partner agencies on the introduction and implementation of the Governments Identification, Referral and Tracking System which is geared to identifying vulnerable children early and ensuring that their needs are assessed using a common assessment tool.  The Integrated Childrens System for children at risk and those looked after will come into operation in October 2005. Joint protocols are being developed for sharing information between agencies in order to safeguard children and ensure their well being. This will require a significant investment in developing integrated ICT systems for sharing information.

Priorities for Next Six Months  

43. The priorities for the next six months are:

i) Mainstreaming best practice through targeted use of professional advisors and consultancy.

ii) Gathering further evidence of quality and consistency of practice in all areas of children’s services through audit and quality assurance.

iii) Tracking the school attendance and exclusions from school of children looked after in partnership with Education.

iv) Further improving educational performance of children looked after in partnership with Education.

v) Further improving the quality of core assessments and completion within timescales.

vi) Improve the focus and outcomes of children subject to child protection plans.

vii) Reviewing the accommodation services for children looked after.

viii) Improving outcomes for care leavers particularly regarding the provision of education, employment and training in partnership with Connexions.

ix) Monitor recruitment and retention of qualified social workers.

x) Valuing staff and providing opportunities for staff development through the new locality arrangements.

xi) Identify initiatives in partnership with key organisations in each locality to address shared priorities.

xii) Developing joint protocols for sharing information and integrated ICT systems.

ANTICIPATED TARGETS AND ACHIEVEMENT TIMESCALES

44. The Action Plan for Improving Children’s Services sets out the targets and timescales for completion (see appendix 1) 
RISK MANAGEMENT ISSUES

45. The risks of not achieving the performance targets have been analysed and are reported regularly to the social care services performance board.  Corporate Management Team also receive regular reports.

POLICY AND PERFORMANCE PLAN
46. The action plan and the joint work currently taking place will make a significant contribution to priorities B:”improve the quality of life for children in care and their families “ and C:”help young people to get good jobs and training and reduce the chances of them getting involved in crime ,drug-taking and anti social behaviour”. 

CONSULTATIONS

47. Consultation has taken place with education, health, youth offending service, connexions on the future development of services to children and families. Decisions are through the Children and Young Peoples Strategic Partnership Board Area Child Protection Committee with references back to this Committee and either Boards or governance structures for participating agencies.

48. The Portfolio Holder for Children and Young People, Councillor Tony Lewis meets a range stakeholders on a regular basis, to take action to improve services.  He is also the Chair of the Children and Young People’s Strategic Partnership Board.    

Sources of further information

a) The SSI Inspection Report was made available to Executive Committee Members as was the Green Paper “Every Child Matters” and the draft Children Bill, which was launched on 4th March 2004. Additional Copies are available on request from Heather Babb, Directorate Business Manager on 583464.

b) Caring and Protecting Overview and Scrutiny Committee – Paper    C03/03. 
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